BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 30th April 2008.

Present:

	Councillor 
 C Lamb (Mayor)
	Councillor P Hollobone

	
"
J Henson (Deputy Mayor)
	
"
M Lynch

	
"
L Adams
	
“
S Lynch

	
“
D Bain
	
"
M Malin

	
“
M Bayes
	
"
P Marks

	
“
D Bishop
	
"
V Perry

	
“
C Brown
	
"
A Pote

	
“
J Bullock
	
“
G Rennie

	
“
P Corazzo
	
"
R Roberts

	
“
M Dearing
	
"
C Smith-Haynes

	
“
J Derbyshire
	
"
M Tebbutt

	
“
T Freer
	
"
G Titcombe

	
“
C Groome
	
“
K Watts

	
“
R Groome
	
“ 
J West

	
“
J Hakewill
	
"
A Wiley

	
“
L Henson
	
"
D Zanger


07.C.75
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Civil, Edwards, Soans and Talbot.

07.C.76
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 28th February 2008 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

07.C.77
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor P Corazzo – personal interest in Item 9 on the agenda as an employee of the  University  of Bedfordshire

Councillor C Groome – personal interest in item 8 as a governor of Southfields School.

07.C.78
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 


The Mayor made the following announcements:-

· Council was informed of the death of a former Mayoress, Mrs Meg Hakewill, who was Mayoress in 1975.  The sympathy of the Council was extended to her son, Councillor James Hakewill, and her grandchildren.

· The Mayor extended the sympathy of the Council to the Deputy Mayor, whose mother died recently.

· It was announced that the Mayor of Kettering, Ohio, and other guests were visiting the Borough.  A reception was to be held for guests on Saturday, 3rd May in the Parlour.  Councillor Malin was thanked for her work in organising the visit.

· The Mayor announced that a concert in aid of the Mayor's Charity, the Mayor's May Medley, was to be held at the Lighthouse Theatre on 1st May 2008, commencing at 7.30 pm.

· A painting of Warkton by George Harrison was presented to the Chief Executive of the Council by the Mayor.  Relatives of George Harrison(1876-1950) were welcomed to the meeting and a brief biography of the artist  was given.

07.C.79
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

· It was reported that the Council was working closely with the Police to lower crime locally.  Of particular concern was the night-time economy and the effect of crime and disorder on local residents.  Councillors were invited to take part in an initiative which involved members accompanying police officers on duty in the town centre on a Friday night between 22.00 hrs and 03.30 hrs.  Some councillors had already indicated they would take part.

· Members and officers were congratulated on the recent GO Award, which was a national campaign to improve numeracy and literacy skills.  All councillors were invited to take part in mini-tests, which would be held at the Council offices on 21st and 22nd May.

· It was announced that the Council had won a reward grant from the government of £950,000 for business development in the area.

07.C.80
CHANGING THE CONSTITUTION


A report was submitted which sought approval of proposed amendments to the Council's Constitution.  It was noted that the proposed amendments had been considered by the Policy and Improvement Committee and the Executive, and, if approved, would come into effect immediately.


It was proposed by Councillor Hakewill and seconded by Councillor Wiley that the amendments be approved.


It was moved by Councillor Corazzo and seconded by Councillor Watts, as an amendment to the wording in respect of 15.01 (duty to monitor and review the constitution):


"that a Constitutional Task and Finish Group is the main vehicle for reviewing the Constitution and will be created as a permanent working group to review the constitution regularly."


Discussion was held on the proposed amendment.  The view was expressed that this was not an appropriate way to proceed regarding future constitutional amendments.

(Voting on the amendment: 6 For; 26 against)

(The amendment fell)

RESOLVED
that the changes as detailed in the Appendix to the report be approved.

07.C.81
KETTERING SECONDARY SCHOOLS


Councillor Christopher Groome asked Councillor Hakewill the following question:-

"Colleagues may have read in the local press of plans to turn two Kettering secondary schools into Academies.  The plans appeared to have the support of this Council.

1.
What process did the proposal go through in the Council’s decision making procedures?

2.
What is the position of the Council in relation to this proposal?

3.
Has the potential impact on the life of the two schools in question been taken into account now they are left effectively in limbo?

4.
How can the council best engage in the future to forward its objective of improving secondary education in the area?"

Councillor Hakewill replied as follows:-

"I understand that the decision is still awaited from the Academies Division regarding the creation of the academies. The County Council has kept the Council briefed on this issue although the Borough Council has not been involved in any formal decision-making. 

I am sure that all members support any initiative that is designed to improve the educational offer for children within the Borough.

I can only assume that the county council will be taking all the necessary steps to ensure that Cllr Groome’s concerns are addressed.

Whilst these issues are not directly within the control of the Borough Council we are keen to engage with the County Council, the community, in fact anyone who has the best interests of the education of children of this Borough at heart".

Councillor Groome asked a supplementary question as follows:-


"Members of the public and staff of the two schools are being affected by the proposals.  How does the Council propose to engage with the community on educational issues.

(Councillor Hollobone joined the meeting at 7.30 pm)

Councillor Hakewill replied that the only engagement he could  see was by working in close co-operation with the County Council and making representations and recommendations to county councillors.  There was an element of linkage to the motion later on the agenda regarding a university and making sure people experienced an easy transition from school to university across the two towns.

Councillor Groome was thanked for his input.

07.C.82
PROPOSED WIND FARM


Councillor Watts asked Councillor Hakewill the following question:-


"Does Councillor Hakewill support Mawsley Parish Council and Mawsley residents’ objections to a wind farm just 800 metres from the village?"


Councillor Hakewill responded as follows


"It surprises me that a member of the Planning Committee, who is very likely to be sitting on a Committee charged with determining any future application, would ask this question.  The words “just 800 meters away” gives me the distinct impression that Cllr Watts is already pre-determining her position.   The Mawsley Parish Council and Residents of Mawsley will expect every Councillor on the Planning Committee to give thoughtful consideration of all the facts and representations, should a planning application be lodged with the Borough Council.  They would not view any flaw in the process, which could be seized on by an applicant to question the decision-making process, as being in their best interests. Whilst not being a member of the planning committee, I will afford the same level of thought, which the Parish, residents, applicants and officers would, expect from ward councillors."

07.C.83
DECISION-MAKING


Councillor Adams asked Councillor Hakewill the following question:


"Has this Executive ever met in private with Council Officers and agreed decisions?"


Councillor Hakewill responded that it had not.

07.C.84
HONORARIUM PAYMENTS


Councillor Corazzo asked Councillor Hakewill the following question:-

"(a)
In what circumstances are honorarium payments made to officers?

(b)
What criteria is used to ensure such honoraria is awarded fairly?

(c)
What is the exact figure of honoraria payments made to Kettering Borough Council staff for the years 2003-04, 2004-05, 2005-06 and 2006-07?

(d)
What was the highest amount in each of these years?

(e)
What was the lowest amount in each of these years?

(f)
What is the exact breakdown of this ratio between male and female?

(d)
What is the exact breakdown of this ratio by ethnic origin and by staff grade?"

Councillor Hakewill replied that a written response would be circulated to Councillor Corazzo and made available to all members in due course.

07.C.85
RESIDENTS' PARKING SCHEMES – WARDENS


Councillor West asked Councillor Pote the following question:-


"Will Councillor Pote confirm if the wardens being paid for by residents' parking schemes will be multi-purpose, as promised in the Conservative's manifesto?"


Councillor Pote replied as follows:-


"I refer the Councillor to the Executive agenda for the 16th April 2008 and particularly the report for agenda item 8."

07.C.86
CREATION OF JOBS IN THE BOROUGH


Councillor Rennie asked Councillor Dearing the following question:-


In the Conservative 2007 manifesto you promised to create 8-9,000 new jobs if re-elected. Will Councillor Dearing state how many jobs have been created in this first year?"


Councillor Dearing responded as follows:-


"No, because the data is not currently available."

Councillor Rennie asked a supplementary question as follows:-


"When will it be available?"


Councillor Dearing replied that he would find out and let Councillor Rennie know.

07.C.87
CRESCENTS COMMUNITY CENTRE


Councillor Corazzo asked Councillor Malin the following question:-


"Why has Crescents Community Centre been handed a charge of over £4,000 for Council Tax (Business Rates) 2008-09, when in previous years its use as a Council community building has made it exempt from this charge?"


Councillor Malin replied as follows:-

"Crescents Community Centre has always received an exemption in the past.  However, to ensure that exemptions are actively managed to protect public funds beneficiaries are required to re-apply every two years.  Notification was sent out to all community buildings prior to the start of financial year 08/09. To date, no application has been received from the Community Association but officers have spoken to the Association recently and have been assured that their application will be returned as soon as possible.


The account has been put on hold pending return of the application"

Councillor Corazzo thanked Councillor Malin for the positive answer and stated that there was a new management committee at the Crescents Community Centre.  He asked if Councillor Malin would be prepared to visit the new management committee.  Councillor Malin indicated that she would be pleased to do so.

07.C.88
UNIVERSITY IN KETTERING


It was proposed by Councillor Zanger and seconded by Councillor Derbyshire, and following discussion it was subsequently

RESOLVED
that this Council welcomes the announcement of proposals for 20 new universities and will vigorously pursue a university campus in Kettering.  Furthermore, we will collaborate with all interested parties to ensure a credible proposal is submitted, which is likely to provide for a sister campus in Corby and will also support the delivery of courses in Wellingborough, East Northamptonshire and beyond.


All members were invited to sign the petition in support of a University in Kettering.

07.C.89
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 (AS AMENDED)

RESOLVED
that the following item be considered in private in accordance with Section 100B of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) as it contained exempt information as defined by Section 101 (I) and paragraphs 1, 2 and 4 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 19072 (as amended).

07.C.90
CHANGING THE CONSTITUTION


A report was submitted which considered the future of political assistants.


Councillor Hakewill proposed and Councillor Wiley seconded, that:-


"This council resolves:-

To remove the posts of political assistants and make the consequent changes to the Constitution.

That the Head of Democratic and Legal Services consults all members before implementing proposals to enhance member support and scrutiny."

(The meeting was adjourned at 7.52 pm and reconvened at 

7.58 pm)


Councillor Corazzo proposed as an amendment, seconded by Councillor Watts, that:-


"Before this Council resolves to remove the posts of political assistants and make the consequent changes to the Constitution this Council should receive a further report that details all the possibilities available and that includes full details of the consultation exercise that has been undertaken with members to assess their requirements and those of the scrutiny process."


Debate on the amendment ensued.

(Voting: For the amendment 6; Against 21; Not Voting 4)

The amendment fell.

A vote was then taken on the substantive motion and it was subsequently

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the posts of political assistants be removed and the consequent changes to the Constitution be made; and


(ii)
the Head of Democratic and Legal Services consults all members before implementing proposals to enhance member support and scrutiny.

(Voting: For the motion 20; Against 6; Not Voting 5)

07.C.91
THANKS TO THE MAYOR


As this was the last meeting of the Council in the current Municipal Year, the Leader of the Council extended the thanks of the Council to the Mayor for his work over the past year.


The Mayor invited staff and members to the parlour for refreshments.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.27 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Mayor

AI

(Council No. 1)

30.4.08


